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Minutes of a Meeting of Great Ayton Parish Council 

held on Tuesday 20
th
 May 2008 at 7.00 pm 

Present 

Councillors Mrs J Imeson, Chairman, Mrs F Greenwell, J Fletcher, N Waters, R Kirk, G Readman and D Conroy.  

Mr H Atkinson also attended.  Councillor Mrs Imeson welcomed the new press reporter, Mrs B Dumphy. 

Election of Officers 

Before calling for nominations for Chairman and Vice-Chairman, Councillor Mrs Imeson proposed that Councillors 

continued with their responsibilities, unless they wished to relinquish them, for the duration of the Council.  This 

was seconded by Councillor Fletcher and agreed by the Council.   She then called for nominations for Chairman.  

Councillor Fletcher proposed Councillor N Waters.  This was seconded by Councillor Mrs Greenwell and 

unanimously agreed.  Councillor Waters thanked Councillor Mrs Imeson for her work during the year and for 

keeping everyone in order.  He then called for nominations for Vice-Chairman.  Councillor Mrs Greenwell was 

nominated by Councillor Kirk, seconded by Councillor Mrs Imeson and duly elected. 

Minutes 

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 22
nd
 April 2008 were approved and signed 

Police Business 

There was no police officer present but PC Glyn Jones had sent a report updating progress on the dispersal order 

which had been running for nearly a month.  There were no figures available but a number of people had been 

asked to leave the dispersal area following reports of antisocial behaviour.  There was still a problem with people in 

cars gathering in the High Street and on High Green, and there was some evidence of antisocial behaviour being 

displaced to other parts of the village.  These issues would be vigorously addressed.  Councillor Fletcher remarked 

that although the report said that there had been displacement of antisocial behaviour to other areas of the village, 

there was no change – it had always been there. 

Councillor Waters said that he had been aware of a greater police presence in the village.   

Cemetery   

Mr Atkinson reported that someone, probably children, had tried to break into the new shed.  Two boards had been 

smashed but nothing had been taken.  Mr Rotheram was to start painting the play area equipment in the next week.  

The dog fouling situation had improved in all areas. 

Councillor Waters reported that people had said how smart Low Green looked.   

He asked Mr Atkinson about the rat situation on the allotments and was advised that so long as people kept on top 

of the problem, it could be dealt with. 

Councillor Mrs Imeson said that Mrs Lindo, the manager of Yatton House, was leaving. 

Play area hedge – minute continued.   

River  

Mr Suggitt was unable to attend but had reported that he had cleared out the river and strimmed the banks 

Matters arising from the minutes  

Village Hall – Councillor Kirk had tried for a grant but with no success.  He would keep trying. Councillor Mrs 

Imeson asked if anything was actually going to be done.  Councillor Kirk said that the hall needed to be made 

weather proof and he would bring a scheme to spend £50k to £60k to the next meeting.  Councillor Waters said that 

if the Parish Council was not going to be able to finish the project, it should save money and sell the building. 

Minute continued 

Highways matters - Tree Bridge junction - Minute continued; railings Waterfall Terrace - Minute continued; 

footpaths - rear of Cliffe Terrace – Highways had inspected the path and agreed that although work was required, it 

was non-urgent and it may not be possible to fund it.    

Beehive bins – Councillor Fletcher had inspected the bins and prepared a repair list.  Mr Rotheram would be asked 

to carry out the repairs, and also refurbish the bin in Waterfall Park which had been set on fire. 

Dog fouling – the Dog Warden had been instructed  to attend.  HDC would trial new dog poop bags at three 

locations – Low Green, Waterfall Park, and the end of Romany Road.  It was hoped that larger signs could be 

obtained. 

Accounts 

W Eves & Co Ltd (petrol (direct debit) 78.56 

Farmway (rat poison, gloves, roundup) 160.73 

P H Greenwell (repairs to allotment tap) 225.15 

Eric Harrison (grass cutting) 630.00 

Think Interiors Ltd (paint for railings) 31.89 

YRCC (annual subscription) 35.00 

Richard Collins (grave digging) 80.00 

Thomas Fattorini Ltd (bars for Chairman’s chain) 150.32 

Receipts 
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D Bailey (garage rent) 10.00 

Hambleton District Council ( precept) 15000.00 

NEDL (wayleave) 17.25 

B Hawkins (fete stall fee Fairtrade) 10.00 

L Monaghan (flower tub sponsor) 15.00 

Bells Stores         “     “        “ 15.00 

Great Ayton Conservatice Club (flower tub sponsor) 15.00 

Great Ayton Dramatic Society (2
nd
 qtr village hall rent) 130.00 

Cemetery receipts 695.00 

 

Correspondence 

Bruton Knowles – re land at Tree Bridge Junction.  The request for information as to ownership of land at the 

junction would be forwarded to Mr D Evans who, it was thought, would be better able to respond 

NYMNPA – National Park Authority Business Plan Review – comments invited.  Received 

Federation of Small Businesses – re car parking charges.  Received 

Middlesbrough Council – LDF Submission Regeneration Development Plan Document – alternative site allocation 

representations consultation – comments invited.  Nothing in the plan would affect Great Ayton 

D Taylor – re damage to Stone Bridge.  Letter to be forwarded to NYCC for their attention 

A Ward – re fencing on Hall Fields footpath.  Acknowledged 

HDC and NYMNPA – re payphone provision – views requested.  The Council would respond that a report on 

usage would be useful, and also ask if local people had been consulted.  Concern was expressed that the phone was 

in an area much used by horse-riders, walkers etc and could be useful in an emergency  

YRCC – invitation to renew membership.  Agreed 

S Capes – re kerbside recycling.  Councillors agreed with Mr Capes’s comments.  Councillor Fletcher said that the 

recycling service was being revised 

G Hetherington – re bylaws for Low Green.  Mr Hetherington would be advised that the by-laws for Low Green 

were the same as those for High Green 

E Harrison – re verge, Mill Terrace.  If the residents agreed that it would be useful to put road planings on the 

verge they could apply to NYCC 

Mrs C Best – re trees Wainstones Close.  Mrs Best would be advised that the Parish Council had decided to take no 

further action in the matter 

Mrs J Turnbull – re flower tub.  Mrs Turnbull would be thanked for her offer to maintain the tub outside her shop 

Mr I Sproates – re willow tree, Low Green.  Mr Atkinson would be asked to prune the branch which was 

overhanging Mr Sproates’s shed 

The following items of information were received:-  

Tees Valley Rural Community Council – local consultation 20.5.08 

NYCC – new guidance for use of household waste recycling centres – leaflets 

NYMNPA – agenda for Northern Area Parish Forum meeting 20.5.08; Planning Committee agenda 8.5.08 

Yorkshire Local Councils Association – Assembly Digest newsletter 

RAF Linton-on-Ouse – notification of night flying 12 – 15.5.08 

Marmax Products Ltd – brochure 

YRCC – Annual Rural Community Buildings Conference 17.5.08 

External Environment – brochure 

NYCC – Local Transport Plan Progress Report - Stakeholder Engagement; Pension Fund – Employee and 

Employer New Starter Forms 

North Yorkshire CJB – newsletter 

CPRE – newsletter 

HDC – confirmation of address for new property – 1 – 6 The Grove, Hollygarth 

HDC – street collections – Herriot Hospice Homecare 7.6.08 

IncDOT - advertisement 

Planning applications 

*Alterations and extensions to existing dwelling and detached domestic garage as amended – Herdholt, Little Ayton 

Lane 

Proposed works to 3 sycamore trees – Ayton House East, Easby Lane.  No representations 

Dormer extensions to existing dwelling-house as amended – 80 Marwood Drive.  No representations 

Single storey extension to existing dwelling – 94 Roseberry Crescent.  The Council thought that the extension was 

not appropriate for the size of the site.  It was over-development 

Proposed works to trees – 69a High Street.  No representations 

Porch extension to existing dwelling – 12 Captain Cook’s Way.  No representations 

Siting of a replacement telecommunication mast – Site Ref 3288 Great Ayton.  No representations 

*Delegated decision – date for comment passed 

Applications approved 

Retrospective application for the construction of a building for use in association with the breeding of horses – 

Cherry Cottage, Stokesley Road 

Retrospective change of use of domestic land to the storage of caravans – Greenhow Moor Farm, Pannierman Lane 
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Siting of an air conditioning unit at existing bank – 125 High Street 

Single storey extension to existing detached domestic garage – 23A Linden Avenue 

Two storey and single storey extension to existing dwelling – 7 Mill Terrace 

Single storey extension to existing dwelling – Millfield House, Little Ayton Lane 

Replace 8 windows and 1 door – Great Ayton Methodist Church 

Conservatory extension as amended – West Lodge, Langbaurgh Grange 

Single storey extension to existing dwelling – 66 Roseberry Crescent 

Alterations to existing domestic garage, gazebo and conservatory and construction of a detached domestic garage – 

Ayton Hall 

Listed Building Consent as above 

Single storey extension to existing dwelling – 11 Farm Garth 

First floor extension to existing dormer bungalow – 157 Newton Road 

Single storey extension to existing dwelling – 5 Roseberry Road 

Application for demolition of existing garage and erection of a double garage, insertion of dormer window and 

construction of ground and first floor extensions – The White Cottage, 6 Dikes Lane 

Application for construction of an entrance porch – Heatherley, Dikes Lane 

Plans refused 

Application to fell a tree the subject of TPO 2007/13 – Friends Meeting House 

Appeal Decision 

Land adjacent Angrove Plantation, Yarm Lane – appeal dismissed 

Fete 

Final details arranged.  Councillors were all aware of duties on the day. 

Annual accounts for signature 

The accounts were signed.  The annual governance statement was approved by the Council and signed. 

Councillors’ Reports 

Councillor Fletcher reported that trees overhanging the footpath between Hollygarth and Easby Lane needed to be 

cut back.  The owner would be contacted.  There was a pothole in the parking area in front of the Arcade.  

Councillor Fletcher would bring it to the attention of Highways. 

Councillor Mrs Greenwell suggested that when the police brought their vehicles to Great Ayton police station to be 

washed it would be useful if they showed their presence by driving up Guisborough Road and down Newton Road.  

This suggestion would be passed on to the police. 

Councillor Mrs Imeson asked if the clock on Marwood School was going to work.  She was advised that repairs had 

been carried out and it was working.  She said that it was time that the Yorkshire Rose was oiled again.  Mr Barker 

would be asked to do it.  Councillor Mrs Imeson’s daughter had offered the Parish Council a gazebo.  This was 

gratefully received. 

Councillor Waters commented that it was good to see a fruit shop open in the village again. 

 

The date of the next meeting would be Tuesday 17
th
 June 2008 

 

 


